 Hiawatha Park & Recreation Commission

Regular Meeting

June 8, 2010
Vice-Chairperson Joe Helle called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Hiawatha Council Chambers.  Present: Deb Theis, Larry Eveland, Bill Hornett and Joe Helle Absent: Bruce Henthorn  Guests: Dave Haugen, Dan Gee, Chris Havel, Rick Wolfe, and Liz Goater
Motion by Larry Eveland, second by Bill Hornett, to approve the agenda.  Motion carried.
Motion by Bill Hornett, second by Larry Eveland, to approve May 11, 2010, minutes.  Motion carried.

HIRING OF RECREATION COORDINATOR
The new recreation coordinator, Liz Goater was introduced at this meeting.  She provided general information about her education and things she hopes to accomplish while working for the City of Hiawatha. Liz will be working with Angie Cole, Parks and Recreation Director, assisting with recreation and parks events.  Liz will also be finding new ways to market our city parks and events.

Motion by Deb Theis, second by Bill Hornett, to recommend to City Council to approve the hiring of the recreation coordinator. 
PARKS AND FACILITIES COMPREHENSIVE PLAN -- MSA
Dave Haugen went through the second draft of the Comprehensive Park and Recreation Plan for the Commission to review. Chapters 1-6 of the plan provides supporting documentation of the recommendations by MSA including Hiawatha’s existing conditions.  Chapter 2 contained a few typos in the first draft that were corrected from the last meeting.  There was a table added in chapter 3 to the end of the chapter with design standards/service standards for common recreational facilities. Chapter 4 information was added in regards to the community center and 12th Avenue gazebo site.  The picture for Guthridge Park still needs updating and Angie Cole will provide an updated picture to Dave Haugen.   Amendments will also be made to the title of section 4.3 to read “Churches with Recreation Facilities”. Chapter 5 was modified to include information regarding population trends, modified park space surplus/deficit table. The information in this chapter will also be broken down by park type. Chapter 6 did not need any changes from the last meeting. Chapter 7 included recommendations of existing and new park facilities, recreation trails, and other recommendations. Discussion included adding ball diamonds, basketball courts, soccer fields, shelters, and a parking lot to Fay M. Clark Memorial Park with possibly moving the disc golf course to the newly annexed area. Angie Cole suggested in Section 7.1 the word “completed” needs to be added in reference to the new signs for all the existing parks. Commission agreed the lighting at the park should be sooner than 2016, additional discussion was made in regards to trying the solar lighting at Guthridge first and if it is successful then continuing the trend in other locations.  Research will be done for possible grants available from Alliant for this type of purchase.  Commission discussed proposing an agreement to share the trail head parking lot on Kainz Drive so that additional features can be developed to turn this into a mini-park. Section 7.2 timeframes were added as well as new site “I” and several potentials for site “J”. Commission discussed having feasibility study prepared by MSA in regards to Section 7.4 that outlines a plan for a potential community pool and/or recreation center.  Commission agreed this should be completed by 2012.  Commission agreed that all necessary amendments discussed would complete the report in preparation for the July 7th Council Meeting.
BASKETBALL COURT RESURFACING

We have $60,000 budgeted in 2010 for basketball court resurfacing.  Angie Cole, Park and Recreation Director noted the cracks in the courts are bad. They are up to ½” wide and the sealer is breaking up on the places it has already been sealed. But, the asphalt itself (other than the cracks) is a good surface.  Angie Cole secured two quotes on the 2 inch overlay of the courts.  These quotes were done for informational purposes, although both companies advised an overlay is not necessary to repair the basketball court.  Angie Cole also secured three quotes for a seal coat, and/or crack sealing from Pate Asphalt, Kluesner Construction, and Gee Asphalt Systems, Inc.  Daniel Gee, president of Gee Asphalt provided the Commission his recommendation for the best way to repair our current basketball court surface.  His sales presentation advised the commission of the general makeup of asphalt, advising 94% of the mixture is rock and sand and therefore doesn’t degrade, however the other 6% is called asphalt cement.  Dan Gee advised the commission this material does break down over time with environmental and other factors, which is why asphalt maintenance is necessary.  He presented information about an application called Gilsonite Sealer Binder (GSB).  This petrified asphalt cement is used as a substitute to the traditional seal coat (coal tar) that is used commonly for asphalt maintenance.  Dan Gee advised the commission his product is thinner and therefore designed to penetrate the rock and sand mixture.  Dan Gee’s presentation informed the commission about a chemical found in traditional seal coats called Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons (PAH’s).  This chemical is found in a tar seal coat that has already been used for many years on different surfaces in the city. Dan Gee referred the commission to a study he provided that was done by USGS.  This study is informing readers of the potential hazards of PAH’s.  Dan Gee advised the commission that his product has less than 100 parts per million of PAH’s while his competitors product, the traditional seal coat contains 75,000 parts per million PAH’s.  Dan Gee was prompted to answer questions at the end of the presentation. Rick Wolfe inquired if there is a longer life on the product they are representing versus the competition.  Dan Gee answered that the life of the product is from 3-5 years.  The data we show the life of both products is from 3-5 years with no guarantee.  Rick Wolfe asked if the coal tar can be purchased at Menards for homeowners to which Dan Gee answered yes.   The Commission will hear from Pate Asphalt Systems so no decision was made on the best way to resurface the basketball court this meeting.  
PARKS AND RECREATION FACEBOOK PAGE
The commission was advised of the previous challenges our department face in regards to the most efficient and inexpensive way to market our events.  Through brainstorming and research it was decided to present the idea of creating a Facebook page to represent the City of Hiawatha Parks and Recreation Department.  This Facebook page would be a forum for interaction with citizens, event and registration reminders, as well as general knowledge about our department.  The commission was shown an example of a Facebook page that has been created in Grimes, IA for the benefit of their Parks and Recreation Department.  Liz Goater also presented feedback received from other cities in Iowa that have created Facebook pages for their departments.  The commission was advised that Facebook is a free marketing tool and it has the potential to reach a large target audience.  
Motion was made by Bill Hornett, second by Larry Eveland to recommend City Council approve the construction of a Facebook page for the City of Hiawatha Parks and Recreation Department.  Motion carried.
RECREATION UPDATE
Our Annual Bike Rodeo and Parade was held on May 28, 2010.  The Iowa Trial Lawyers sponsored the event.  The Hawkeye Bike Club was also a sponsor and was in attendance assisting the children find the best fit of helmet.  The event started with 107 bike helmets for different ages and we ended the event with 57 helmets.  The rodeo consisted of four safety station to teach the children.  The Hiawatha Fire and Police Departments as well as the HI-CREW Kiwanis conducted bike safety, riding tips and education on hand signals.  After completing the rodeo the kids were able to decorate their bikes for the bike parade around Guthridge Park.  This event was followed by Hiawatha’s Concert in the Park with attendance of almost 400 people listening to the musical group “Well Lit”.  
Here is how our participant numbers look so far this year:

Blastball
213
Soccer

180
Tennis
 
28
Tot-Lot – no opening left, and we have started a waiting list
Playground (by session) 

41
42
41
Youths in Parks (by session)

5
6
We will be putting a flyer out to the schools to add to the Youths in Parks.

Soccer begins June 14th. Registration deadline for Blastball is June 21st. 

PARKS REPORT
Projects: 

· Shade Panels for Guthridge Park Splash Pad – poles are installed, shade panels are being re-cut by Shade Creations
· New Park Signs – signs have been installed and landscaped with brick
· Fay M. Clark Memorial Park Pedestrian Bridge – has been installed
Motion by Deb Theis, second by Larry Eveland, to adjourn at 8:40 p.m.   Motion carried.








Joe Helle, Vice Chairperson

ATTEST:  Angela A. Cole, Park and Recreation Director
